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§ 102–74.175 Are Government-leased 
buildings required to conform with 
the policies in this subpart? 

Yes, all new lease contracts must be 
in conformance with the policies pre-
scribed in this subpart. Federal agen-
cies must administer existing lease 
contracts in accordance with these 
policies to the maximum extent fea-
sible. 

§ 102–74.180 What illumination levels 
must Federal agencies maintain on 
Federal facilities? 

Except where special circumstances 
exist, Federal agencies must maintain 
illumination levels at— 

(a) 50 foot-candles at work station 
surfaces, measured at a height of 30 
inches above floor level, during work-
ing hours (for visually difficult or crit-
ical tasks, additional lighting may be 
authorized by the Federal agency 
buildings manager); 

(b) 30 foot-candles in work areas dur-
ing working hours, measured at 30 
inches above floor level; 

(c) 10 foot-candles, but not less than 
1 foot-candle, in non-work areas, dur-
ing working hours (normally this will 
require levels of 5 foot-candles at ele-
vator boarding areas, minimum of 1 
foot-candle at the middle of corridors 
and stairwells as measured at the 
walking surface, 1 foot-candle at the 
middle of corridors and stairwells as 
measured at the walking surface, and 
10 foot-candles in storage areas); and 

(d) Levels essential for safety and se-
curity purposes, including exit signs 
and exterior lights. 

§ 102–74.185 What heating and cooling 
policy must Federal agencies follow 
in Federal facilities? 

Within the limitations of the build-
ing systems, Federal agencies must— 

(a) Operate heating and cooling sys-
tems in the most overall energy effi-
cient and economical manner; 

(b) Maintain temperatures to maxi-
mize customer satisfaction by con-
forming to local commercial equiva-
lent temperature levels and operating 
practices; 

(c) Set heating temperatures no high-
er than 55 degrees Fahrenheit during 
non-working hours; 

(d) Not provide air-conditioning dur-
ing non-working hours, except as nec-
essary to return space temperatures to 
a suitable level for the beginning of 
working hours; 

(e) Not permit reheating, humidi-
fication and simultaneous heating and 
cooling; and 

(f) Operate building systems as nec-
essary during extreme weather condi-
tions to protect the physical condition 
of the building. 

§ 102–74.190 Are portable heaters, fans 
and other such devices allowed in 
Government-controlled facilities? 

Federal agencies are prohibited from 
operating portable heaters, fans, and 
other such devices in Government-con-
trolled facilities unless authorized by 
the Federal agency buildings manager. 

§ 102–74.195 What ventilation policy 
must Federal agencies follow? 

During working hours in periods of 
heating and cooling, Federal agencies 
must provide ventilation in accordance 
with ASHRAE Standard 62, Ventilation 
for Acceptable Indoor Air Quality, 
where physically practical. Where not 
physically practical, Federal agencies 
must provide the maximum allowable 
amount of ventilation during periods of 
heating and cooling and pursue oppor-
tunities to increase ventilation up to 
current standards. ASHRAE Standard 
62 is available from ASHRAE Publica-
tions Sales, 1791 Tullie Circle NE, At-
lanta, GA 30329–2305. 

§ 102–74.200 What information are Fed-
eral agencies required to report to 
the Department of Energy (DOE)? 

Federal agencies, upon approval of 
GSA, must report to the DOE the en-
ergy consumption in buildings, facili-
ties, vehicles, and equipment within 45 
calendar days after the end of each 
quarter as specified in the DOE Federal 
Energy Usage Report DOE F 6200.2 In-
structions. 

RIDESHARING 

§ 102–74.205 What Federal facility ride-
sharing policy must Executive 
agencies follow? 

(a) In accordance with Executive 
Order 12191, ‘‘Federal Facility Ride-
sharing Program’’ (3 CFR, 1980 Comp., 
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p. 138), Executive agencies must ac-
tively promote the use of ridesharing 
(carpools, vanpools, privately leased 
buses, public transportation, and other 
multi-occupancy modes of travel) by 
personnel working at Federal facilities 
to conserve energy, reduce congestion, 
improve air quality, and provide an ec-
onomical way for Federal employees to 
commute to work. 

(b) In accordance with the Federal 
Employees Clean Air Incentives Act 
(Public Law 103–172), the Federal Gov-
ernment is required to take steps to 
improve the air quality, and to reduce 
traffic congestion by providing for the 
establishment of programs that en-
courage Federal employees to com-
mute to work by means other than sin-
gle-occupancy motor vehicles. 

(c) In accordance with the Transpor-
tation Equity Act for the 21st Century 
(Public Law 105–178), employers, in-
cluding the Federal Government, are to 
offer employees transportation fringe 
benefits. 

§ 102–74.210 What steps must Execu-
tive agencies take to promote ride-
sharing at Federal facilities? 

(a) Under Executive Order 12191, 
‘‘Federal Facility Ridesharing Pro-
gram,’’ agencies shall— 

(1) Establish an annual ridesharing 
goal for each facility; and 

(2) Cooperate with State and local 
ridesharing agencies where such agen-
cies exist. 

(b) Under the Federal Employees 
Clean Air Incentives Act (Public Law 
103–172), agencies shall— 

(1) Issue transit passes or similar 
vouchers to exchange for transit 
passes; 

(2) Furnish space, facilities, and serv-
ices to bicyclists; 

(3) Provide non-monetary incentives 
as provided by other provisions of law 
or other authority; and 

(4) Submit biennially to GSA (as di-
rected in House of Representatives Re-
port 103–356, dated November 10, 1993) a 
report that covers— 

(i) Agency programs offered under 
Public law 103–172; 

(ii) Description of each program; 
(iii) Extent of employee participation 

in, and costs to the Government associ-
ated with, each program; 

(iv) Assessment of environmental or 
other benefits realized from these pro-
grams; and 

(v) Other matters that may be appro-
priate under Public Law 103–172. 

(c) In accordance with the Transpor-
tation Equity Act for the 21st Century, 
agencies may (in lieu of or in combina-
tion with other commuter benefits) 
provide fringe benefits to qualified 
commuters, at no cost, by giving them 
a monthly pretax payroll deduction to 
support and encourage the use of mass 
transportation systems. 

§§ 102–74.215–102–74.225 [Reserved] 

OCCUPANT EMERGENCY PROGRAM 

§ 102–74.230 Who is responsible for es-
tablishing an occupant emergency 
program? 

The Designated Official (as defined in 
§ 102–71.20 of this chapter) is responsible 
for developing, implementing and 
maintaining an Occupant Emergency 
Plan (as defined in § 102–71.20 of this 
chapter). The Designated Official’s re-
sponsibilities include establishing, 
staffing and training an Occupant 
Emergency Organization with agency 
employees. Federal agencies, upon ap-
proval from GSA, must assist in the es-
tablishment and maintenance of such 
plans and organizations. 

§ 102–74.235 Are occupant agencies re-
quired to cooperate with the Des-
ignated Official in the implementa-
tion of the emergency plans and the 
staffing of the emergency organiza-
tion? 

Yes, all occupant agencies of a facil-
ity must fully cooperate with the Des-
ignated Official in the implementation 
of the emergency plans and the staffing 
of the emergency organization. 

§ 102–74.240 What are Federal agen-
cies’ occupant emergency respon-
sibilities? 

Federal agencies, upon approval from 
GSA, must— 

(a) Provide emergency program pol-
icy guidance; 

(b) Review plans and organizations 
annually; 

(c) Assist in training of personnel; 
(d) Otherwise provide for the proper 

administration of Occupant Emergency 
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